January 8, 2024

Report to Town of Lincoln Board of Supervisors on 2023 Plan Commission activities

Summary of Plan Commission activities for 2023
The Plan Commission met a total of 11 times in 2023, during which the Plan Commission took the following actions:
· January 10, 2023: 
· Had an informational meeting with Sedron and Kinnard Farms Inc. about their proposed agricultural wastewater processing facility.  Lots of questions about the facility and the Town’s requirements and process.
· January 25, 2023: 
· Rezoning hearing for Stephan Nowak For 2.0 acres from A-1 Ag to Rural Residential.
· Edited the Road Right of Way Resolution and forwarded it to the Town Board, which they passed at their February meeting.  This became Ordinance 2023-1 on April 3, 2023.
· February 15, 2023: Conducted a Site Plan Review with Sedron and Kinnard Farms Inc. with questions and answers about the project and process.  Lots of public in attendance.
· March 22, 2023:
· Recommended a CUP For Todd Jorgensen to build a 50’ x 130’ storage building at E4641 Pheasant Road, Algoma, WI 54201. 
· Held a public hearing for the Road & Right of Way Ordinance; recommended approval to the Board of Supervisors.
· Conducted a Site Plan Review for El-Na Farms to construct a new barn waste transfer system and a new dry cow barn between two existing freestall barns.
· April 19, 2023:
· Conducted a CUP hearing for El-Na Farms to construct a new barn waste transfer system and a new dry cow barn between two existing freestall barns.
· Conducted a Conditional Use Permit hearing for a Manure Processing Facility for Kinnard Farms, Inc. and Sedron Technologies.  Again, lots of public in attendance.
· May 22, 2023:
· Conducted a Site Plan Review for Brad LeGreve for a 40’ x 60’ storage building and a 40’ x 39’ lean-to shed attached to an existing 40’ x 50’ storage building on Maple Rd.
· Discussed edits to the Resolution 2023-2, Changes to the Town Zoning Ordinance Regulating Storage Buildings, Garage, and Workshops.
· June, 2023: 
· Worked with Chairman Jesse Jerabek on a Development Agreement for a CUP extension with Bug Tussel for plowing fiber cable into the town’s right of ways.
· August 2, 2023:
· Held a public hearing for the Warehouses, Workshops, and Storage Ordinance.  This became Ordinance 2303-2 on September 11, 2023.
· Conducted a Site Plan Review and CUP hearing for El-Na Farms to expand their Feed Storage Area and to construct a FSA run off containment structure.
· Conducted a Site Plan Review and CUP hearing for El-Na Farms to construct two 50’x120’ machinery storage sheds in the field north of their farm.
· Conducted A Site Plan Review and CUP Hearing for Kinnard Farms Incorporated to construct a 130’ x 228’ workshop at E2798 County Road S, Casco, WI.
· August 30, 2023:
· Conducted A Site Plan Review and CUP Hearing for the Dairy Dreams for a roof structure over their existing super calf hutches on Cardinal Rd.
· Held a discussion with Travis Engels and three affected town property owners about Kewaunee County Land and Water Conservation District’s concerns about and regulations governing animals on small Rs-1 and A-2 properties.
· A follow up discussion about granting existing property owners conditional use permits for animals on non-compliant properties and a discussion about adding riding academies and stables to A-2 properties.
· October 10, 2023:
· Drafted a CUP with Lynda Lambert for her equestrian establishment on Black Ash Rd., one of the properties that was of concern to the Land & Water Conservation Department.
· Drafted and approved a resolution on equestrian facilities in A-2 and Rs-1 Districts.
· Drafted and approved a resolution amending the town’s zoning ordinance on tile lines in A-1 and A-2 parcels.
· November 29, 2023:
· Drafted a CUP with Bret Cisler for Connie Gille for keeping three horses on her Rs-1 property on Black Ash Rd.
· Held a public hearing on the draft Ordinance Adopting Changes to the Town of Lincoln Zoning Ordinance On Animals in A-2 and Rs-1 Districts. This became Ordinance # 2023-3 on December 4, 2023.
· Held a public hearing on the draft Ordinance Adopting Changes to the Town of Lincoln Zoning Ordinance On Tile Lines in A-1 and A-2 Districts.  This became Ordinance # 2023-4 on December 4, 2023.
· December 13, 2023:
· Conducted a Site Plan Review and Conditional Use Permit Hearing for Dairy Dreams to build a roof over a second row of existing super calf hutches on Cardinal Rd.
· Had a discussion with Brienna Paral to draft a CUP for her animals on Rs-1 property on County Rd. K.

Other Town / PC activities and accomplishments in 2023
· With input from Town officials, we revised the Fee Schedule, which was passed by the town board as Resolution 2023-1 on February 6, 2023 and posted on the Town’s website.
· May 1st, 2023: We finally have a new and improved Board of Supervisors!
· The two re-zonings were updated by Zoning Administrator Joe Jerabek and PC Chairman Mick Sagrillo on the Town of Lincoln Official Zoning Map as required, signed by Chairman Jerabek to be posted in the town hall.
· Four ordinances were passed by the town board in 2023 and posted on the Town’s website.

· Kewaunee County LWCD continued their well testing of 25 wells in ToL, in addition to other towns, in July (289 tested) and October (274 tested) in 2023, at no cost to residents under a Coastal Management Grant for 300 wells in KC.
· As of September 11, 2023, ToL had a septic system compliance rate of 99.5% with only 2 systems not inspected or installed, 2 systems waiting to be installed and 5 systems not in use, out of 397 systems.   It is no longer acceptable that septic systems are responsible for ToL’s groundwater contamination.
· While there are several DNR citations (NR 151 rules) and KC Chapter 39 violation citations pending, there appear to have been no serious discharge events in the Ahnapee River or Silver Creek Watersheds in 2023.  This is an improvement.


Attendance at Plan Commission meetings for 2023 was as follows:
· Brian Kinnard, Alternate		11		Term expires April 1, 2025
· Dave Routhieaux			11		Term expires March 11, 2025 but now on the Board 
of Supervisors as of May
· Mick Sagrillo				11		Term expires December 6, 2024
· Tim Strnad				11		Term expires April 1, 2025
· Jesse Jerabek				11		Board of Supervisors representative 
· Tony Strnad				4		Board of Supervisors representative as of May
· Jordan Nowak				1		Board of Supervisors through late April 
· Brent Eisenman			5		Board of Supervisors through late April

The Plan Commission’s compensation in 2023 to attend meetings was $2120 plus an additional $210 to edit documents.  Note that PC chair Sagrillo has insisted that all members including town board members who participate in Plan Commission meeting be compensated for their preparation and time.
Members are compensated at a rate of $40 per meeting plus overtime for any time that meetings run over the scheduled two hours.  In addition, Sagrillo was compensated $340 for work done on Road and Right of Way Resolution and Ordinance.  
Finally, for full disclosure, Sagrillo was compensated $475 by Sedron (not Lincoln Township) for 23.75 hours of work that was done on the Sedron / KFI CUP due to the extensive nature of the work.  

The total impact of the PC on the town budget for 2023 was $2460.  It should also be pointed out that Joe Jerabek’s wages of $4700 as town Zoning Administrator also come out of the Zoning and Planning budget.
	 
For reference, I have logged 176.5 hours of volunteer time (or about 14 3/4 hours per month) in the administration of the Plan Commission in 2023. This is significantly reduced from past years (but up from 2022).  This only includes work done planning and researching for Plan Commission meetings and documents.   This time includes doing research and consultations with Kewaunee County Land and Water Conservation Department (especially Travis Engels), Bay Lakes Regional Plan Commission, WI Towns Association, and other governmental agencies and municipalities, and drafting and revising Resolutions, DA and CUP language for the PC and Town Board.  Note that this does not include attending Plan Commission meetings.   I only report this so that the Town Board has some idea of what is involved in coordinating Plan Commission activities.  
· I had no attorney consultations in 2023.

The reason that this time is down from past years (just over half) is because much has been standardized relative to resolutions, CUP and DA language, forms, and applications, standardized of the rezoning process and applications, and worked to get everything on the web site and everyone on the same page.  

The reduced hours is also due to the fact that the PC had no large projects assigned to it, such as drafting reports like the Comp Plan, GW&SW R&R or Zoning Ordinance, as we have done in past years.

I’d again like to acknowledge the effort put into the Plan Commission by Town Chairman Jesse Jerabek, doing research and helping make things click.  I’d also like to thank Tim Strnad for the time he has put into editing documents for the PC.  And finally, our town clerk Mary Ann has updated the Town of Lincoln’s website with the four new ordinances, fee schedule, and resolutions passed by the BoS in 2023.  We have the best town web site in all of Kewaunee County.



[bookmark: _GoBack]The priorities for the Plan Commission in 2024 include: 
1. Revise the fees that trigger building permits ZO in Section 10.1101 and 10.1102.  Then revise the zoning ordinance as a resolution
2. Revise the fee schedule to reflect the above changes.
3. We need to delineate between what’s under livestock siting for 150’ setbacks and what under 75’ setbacks so we don’t argue about it during a CUP application.
As time allows (or if we get bored);
1. At the October 26, 2022 PC meeting, Sagrillo and Jerabek reviewed the Implementation Section of Chapter 6 of the Comprehensive Plan with the Plan Commission.  ToL is essentially “on task” relative to implementing the tasks identified in the Comp Plan.  However, there are still several areas that need out attention:
a. The town needs to do something with the recommendations from the Groundwater and Surface Water Report and Recommendations relative to getting these out to town residents.  They accomplish nothing just sitting in a report.  An “information and education” strategy is needed and needs to be implemented.  Perhaps mentions in the town newsletter?
b. The town needs to address ongoing groundwater and surface waters issues.  We need to consider opportunities to partner with Kewaunee County Land & Water Conservation Department and perhaps Discovery Farms on research and potential solutions.

2. Unfinished from the Comprehensive Plan that needs attention:
· Raise Public's Awareness of responsibility & steps to take to protect well water supply.
·  Consider developing an information & education strategy aimed at providing residents with the tools to protect their potable water supply.
· Educate residents about the importance of environmental corridors.
· Develop ordinances and plans that would best protect surface waters and wetlands.
3. Create Town Cemetery bylaws and regulations? (on “back-order” for the past several years).
4. The PC still needs to review Chapter 5 of the Comprehensive Plan for their edification, as well as Mike Parsen’s PowerPoint presentation of the Wisconsin Geologic and Natural History Survey’s Groundwater Mapping Project for Tol.

Respectfully submitted,
Mick Sagrillo
Mick Sagrillo, Chair, Town of Lincoln Plan Commission
